MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 18TH APRIL 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services

Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
11/08:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors McMullan and O Black. 
Chairman’s Business
Councillor McConaghy offered sympathies to any families in Moyle who had suffered a bereavement since the last meeting.

He welcomed members to the last Council meeting before the election and wished anyone leaving well.  He also wished those standing for election good luck.

Councillor McDonnell offered his best wishes to Councillor McConaghy on his retirement and stated that he had always talked sense and had an open mind.  He stated that if the politicians had got it right he could have been there both for the birth of and demise of Council.
Councillor McConaghy thanked Councillor McDonnell.  He informed members that he hoped that the last meeting would go well and he thanked the Staff stating that they had always been very helpful and available.  He also thanked the Vice Chair for all her help throughout the year.
Councillor P McShane entered the meeting at this point.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she had been privileged to sit in Council the last ten years with Councillor McConaghy.  She stated that his advice was always measured and reliable and wished Councillor McConaghy a long and happy retirement.
Councillor Harding agreed with these comments and wished all members, both running again and not, all the best.  She also thanked the staff for their work.

Councillor Graham wished to be associated and wished Councillor McConaghy all the best for a long and happy retirement.

Councillor McIlroy concurred with all comments made and stated that he had known Councillor McConaghy for many years and that he was a fair man in the Chair and yet firm when he had to be.  He wished Councillor McConaghy a happy retirement.

Councillor Newcombe entered the meeting at this point.

Councillor M Black wished Councillor McConaghy a very happy and healthy retirement and stated that he had given a commendable service to Council.  She thanked the Chair for his hospitality throughout the year and thanked her colleagues and staff for all the good advice over the years.  She stated that she was sad but that it was time to move on.

The Clerk thanked members for their kind comments regarding staff.  He thanked Councillor McConaghy for the way he had conducted himself over the many years of service to Council.  He stated that he had worked with Councillor McConaghy for 22 years and that he appreciated his support and help to staff.  He wished him a happy retirement and wished all Councillors the best in whatever came next for them.
Councillor Blaney stated that he had learned a lot from Councillor McConaghy and that he was one of the best Councillors to ask for advice.  He stated that he was one of the fairest Councillors who had sat in the chair.
Councillor Newcombe stated that he wished to associate himself and Councillor McMullan who was unable to attend with these remarks.  He stated that both he and Councillor McMullan wished to thank both members and staff for all their assistance and he informed members that the staff were exceptional.  

Councillor P McShane agreed with all comments regarding Councillor McConaghy and stated that these were fully deserved. He informed members that it was plain to see how highly the people of Moyle thought of Councillor McConaghy and that this was reflected in how long he had served them in Council.  He wished him and all the Councillors all the best.

Councillor McAllister wished Councillor McConaghy a long and happy retirement and stated that he had served his constituents very well.

Councillor C McShane wished Councillor McConaghy a very happy retirement and stated that she had found his experience very useful whilst she was in the Chair.

11/08:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 28TH MARCH 2011
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 28th March 2011 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 28th March 2011 be adopted.”

11/08:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 28TH MARCH   2011
Article 44 Notice

Councillor McDonnell enquired if Council had received any response from the Article 44 Notice which had been served regarding dumping at Bellisk and Eagry.
The HEE confirmed that the Notice had been served but that there had been no response as yet.
Queens Accession – 60th Anniversary
In reply to Councillor McIlroy the Clerk stated that with regard to the Queens Accession – 60th Anniversary, he had emailed Carrickfergus Council in order to confirm attendance at any meetings taking place but he had not heard anything as yet.
11/08:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor McConaghy welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2007/0211/F  Hamilton Developers Ltd, C/O Park Design Associates, Parkmore House, Parkmore Heights, Ballymena, BT43 5DB.  Location, land east of 3, 4, 6 & 8 Cregagh View, Knocknacarry, Cushendall.  Proposed residential development.
E/2010/0239/F  Henderson Group, 9 Hightown Avenue, Newtownabbey, BT36 4RT.  Location, land at 44 Moyle Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed minor alterations to previous approval E/2008/0260 to relocate hot food unit and two no. retail units within existing building.
In reply to Councillor C McShane, Ms McMath stated that the notice had been in the papers and that residents had also been informed.

Councillor Blaney stated that something would have to be done about the resulting rubbish such as the provision of waste bins.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2010/0278/F  Mr A Dobbin, C/O McGurk Chartered Accountants, 33 King Street, Magherafelt, BT45 6AR.  Location, 92 Straid Road, Ballinlea, Ballycastle.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to prominence, lack of integration, inappropriate design and damage to the rural character of the countryside.

Councillor C McShane requested an Office Meeting for this application for the provision of additional information.
This was agreed.

In reply to Ms McMath, Councillor C McShane confirmed that it was the agent who would be attending on behalf of the applicant.

E/2010/0283/F  Mr Henderson, 149 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, approximately 290m NE of 149 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of a 225kw wind turbine with tower height of 36m.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable adverse impact to visual amenity and landscape character, detrimental impact on adjacent properties by reason of noise impact and adverse impact on the integrity of the Giant’s Causeway World Heritage Site setting.
Councillor Graham requested an Office Meeting for this application to provide additional information.  He stated that he was disappointed with this decision and could not see why this would not be permitted.

Ms McMath stated that it was due to the distinctive landscape setting and the possible negative impact on the supportive setting of the World Heritage Site.  She stated that the planners had to be careful when dealing with this sensitive landscape.
In reply to Councillor Graham, Ms McMath stated that the turbine at Dunseverick School was of a different scale and associated to the school.
Councillor McIlroy agreed with Councillor Graham’s comments.  He stated that renewable energy was the way to go and that it seemed to be impossible to get an application passed in the Moyle area.

Ms McMath stated that Council’s Environmental Health Department had identified the possible impact on adjacent properties.  She stated that a noise assessment was to be carried out.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with comments made so far and stated that he could not recall any which had been passed.

Councillor McAllister supported these comments.  He stated that Mr Henderson owned all of the surrounding buildings and there was therefore no need for any assessment.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

After discussion the Office Meeting was agreed.

E/2011/0033/O  Mr A Mullan, 15 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DD.  Location, 15a Rathlin Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 1 ½ Storey Dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to adverse impact upon the character of No 15 Rathlin Road and would detract from the established character of the surrounding area, failure to provide a quality residential environment, lack of integration and failure to demonstrate an adequate means of water disposal.
Councillor McCambridge requested that an Office Meeting be held for this application for additional information. 
Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor C McShane, Ms McMath stated that this application was not comparable with the previous application at Harbour Road Ballintoy as this application had a sceptic tank in place.  She stated that there was no means of sewage removal in the town as the system in Ballycastle was full to capacity.
Councillor C McShane stated that this was a serious situation if the system was full to capacity as more and more applications would be failed due to this.
Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments and stated that Council should perhaps consider writing to the Minister to highlight this problem.

Deferred Applications
E/2010/0218/F  Mr J O’Kane, C/O Market Studio, 14 Market Road, Ballymena, BT43 6EL.  Location, 93 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Proposed re-siting of replacement dwelling & new house type to supersede previous application E/2007/0395 with existing dwelling retained for storage.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Office Meetings would be held on Thursday 12th May.

INTERIM REPORT BY THE TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT 
It was agreed that this item, which was not on the Agenda, would be considered at this point to allow the HTS to leave the meeting.

Changes to Current Payment System for Harbour / Marina Fees

The HTS stated that having further assessed the existing payment structure, it was proposed to amend the payment options for the marina fees. He informed members that it was proposed to change the installment dates from the first four months of the financial year to quarterly in advance ie first payment immediately, second by 30th June, third by 30th Sept and final payment by 31st Dec.

He stated that customers involved would have to be informed of the new terms and would have to adjust their standing orders with the bank.

He stated that further information was being compiled regarding the consumer credit agreement requirements to allow extended payment options but this would not be in place for the current financial year and a further decision on this could be made prior to next years rates being agreed. 

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded McCambridge and resolved,

“That the current payment system for Harbour/Marina fees change to quarterly in advance payments.”
Councillor C McShane stated that she welcomed this decision.  She stated that she would welcome this method of payment for trade waste.

The HTS stated that Trade Waste was still running on a system of four months in advance and that to change that at present could cause difficulties.  He stated that this could be examined at a later date.
Proposed Filming of Game of Thrones at Ballintoy Harbour – In committee
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The HTS referred to the request from HBO to use Ballintoy Harbour as a location for “Game of Thrones.”
After discussion, it was agreed that Mr Boake of HBO be permitted to give a short presentation to Council on 23rd May 2011.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Market Street Toilets

In reply to Councillor Blaney the HTS stated that the installation of the toilet unit would take place tomorrow but that they would not be open for Easter as he had thought as there was still significant works to be completed in terms of linking the unit up with water etc.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Interim Report for Technical Services be adopted.”
11/08:05
ARDCLINNIS OUTDOOR ADVENTURE PRESENTATION


Councillor McConaghy welcomed Ms Ann Bowen to the meeting.
Ms Bowen informed members that Ardclinnis had been going for 21 years.  She stated that there were a wide range of activities available including climbing, boating, orienteering and walking.  She informed members that they used facilities such as Watertop Farm, Cushendall Sailing and Boating Club and that they would like to work from the Seafront at Ballycastle to provide watersports and activities for tourists in the area.  She stated that she wished to talk to Council about storage facilities for boats and trailers and also shower and locker facilities.
Councillor McCambridge asked if the Marina building could be utilised for such a purpose.

The Clerk suggested that Ms Bowen and the HTS should meet to discuss the matter.

Councillor McDonnell stated that he was supportive of this proposal and that he found it bizarre that watersports were absent here.  He stated that this should be developed if possible.
Councillor C McShane congratulated Ms Bowen on Ardclinnis and stated that it was going from strength to strength.  She enquired if this would need to be put out to public tender.

Councillor Newcombe congratulated Ms Bowen on her work and stated that every effort should be made to make this a reality.  He informed members that Beach safety needed to be looked at to ensure that all equipment and housing etc was up to standard.
Councillor M Black stated that she was delighted to have Ms Bowen come to present to Council.  She informed members that she was 100% behind this proposal.

Councillors Graham, Harding and McConaghy agreed with these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would meet up with Ann Bowen of Ardclinnis to discuss the possibility of watersports at Ballycastle Seafront.  
11/08:06
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Bilingual Street Nameplates

The HBC stated that further applications had been received for bilingual street nameplates in the English/Irish languages for the streets listed in the report.

After discussion, it was agreed that surveys would be carried out for applications received for bilingual street name plates.


Councillor McIlroy enquired if the HTS could speak to residents of the tributary road which links the Straid Road to the Moycraig Road to investigate if they wished the road to be named the Araboy Road.


This was agreed.


New Application for Occasional Entertainments Licence

The HTS stated that an application had been received from the Friends of Glenariffe, C/O Mrs S Burns, 33 Warren Park, Glenariffe for an Occasional Entertainments Licence for the Marquee in grounds of Glenariffe Hurling Club, 208 Garron Road, Glenariffe.  He stated that the proposed days were 8th, 9th and 10th July from 7:00pm to 1:00am each night.

The HTS stated that this application was recommended for approval.


This was agreed.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”

11/08:07
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Fuel Poverty Coalition

The HEE stated that a copy of the NI Fuel Poverty coalitions Charter was attached.  He informed members that Council had been invited to join the Coalition.


It was agreed that Councillor Blaney could raise his item at number 9 at this point.


Turf Cutting in the Moyle Area

Councillor Blaney stated that people from all over North Antrim cut turf at Armoy and informed members that they had now been informed that this was no longer permitted.  He stated that people had a right to do this and that it was good for Community Relations.  He informed members that this was a disgrace especially due to the state of the economy at present and the price of fuel.


Councillor Graham stated that there was very little harm to the Moss in the way the turf was removed.  He stated that this event was much enjoyed by many people every year.

Councillor P McShane supported these comments and stated that this was a shared tradition of the community coming together and that this should be continued.  He referred to the item on the report regarding the NI Fuel Poverty coalitions Charter and informed members that Council should join this immediately if it would help with the concerns over fuel poverty.


Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments, she stated enquired if there was a cost to joining the Charter.


The HEE confirmed that there was no cost associated.


After discussion,



Councillor McCambridge proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That Council join the NI Fuel Poverty coalitions Charter in order to lobby on 

fuel poverty.”


Councillor McIlroy supported Councillor Blaney and stated that it was a sad thing when people were making rules and regulations about something they know nothing about.


Councillor C McShane stated that she had also raised the issue of fuel poverty and re-opening of open fires for NIHE tenants.  She stated that heating oil had increased in price by 150% in the last 7 years.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the appropriate authority to object to the decision to stop turf cutting in the Moyle area.

Councillors C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe left the meeting at this point.

Prosecution Under Dogs Order


The HEE stated that a complaint had been received regarding an alleged dog attack on a child on 19th March 2011.  He informed members that Medical records of the child’s attendance at Casualty refer to a dog attack.  He stated that the owner of the dog denies categorically that his dog was out of its pen at the time of the alleged attack.  According to the child he and a friend were playing close to the dog owner’s house when the dog came running at them; he ran off, tripped and the dog bit him whilst he was lying on the ground.

The HSS stated that Council’s solicitor’s opinion in similar circumstances has been that it is in the public interest to proceed with the case.


After discussion, it was agreed, with regard to the legal proceedings under the Dogs Order, that the HEE would pass the information to the solicitor with a view to processing but that an appropriate course of action would then be decided upon once all of the information had been received.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.


In reply to Councillor McCambridge the HEE outlined the main duties of the Dog Warden and the penalties for fouling.


Roads (Miscellaneous Provisions) ACT (Northern Ireland) 2010

The HEE stated that attached as Appendix 2 was draft guidance regarding the closure of roads for special events.  He informed members that this new power would have an effect on Council both as an event organiser and a regulatory body.  He stated that the closing date for response was 13th May 2011 so they were unlikely to change to any great degree.
Councillor Blaney stated that the Drumavoley Road had been closed last Friday without any notice to Council.  He informed members that the Bin Lorry could not even get up and bins had not been emptied.  He enquired why Council had not been informed.
Councillor McConaghy stated that Council was usually informed and stated that this must have been an oversight.

Councillors Newcombe and C McShane returned to the meeting.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

11/08:08
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Community Services work during the 2010/11 year and the Community Services Action Plan for the 2011/2012 year
Councillor McConaghy welcomed the Community Services Officer to the Meeting.

The Community Services Officer (CSO) gave a review of Community Support Plan for 2010/11.  She informed members that within Community Grants there were the Community Infrastructure Fund, the Community Festivals Fund, Rural Summer Scheme Grant Programme, Community Small Grants, Seeding Grants and Voluntary Contributions.  
She outlined the use of the Community Centres including Bushmills and Mosside.  Under support and guidance to Community Groups, the CSO discussed support provided to groups to develop projects, source funding and recruit seasonal staff. Securing funding for RDP village plans, support for applications for Village Renewal.  Provision of Child Protection and First Aid training.
The CSO stated that 51 hours of advice provision were given per month provided by Causeway Citizens Advice Bureau in Ballycastle, 10 hours in Bushmills and 5 hours in Cushendall.  She outlined the number and type of enquires dealt with.
The CSO discussed the partnership working used to promote Community Development and outlined the wide range of groups she worked with.
The CSO outlined the Community Support Action Plan for 2011/12.  She stated that Grants would be administered including Community Festival Funds, Summer Schemes, Infrastructure, Community Small Grants, Seeding Grants and Voluntary Contributions.

She informed members that support and guidance would be given to community groups including new and existing groups, summer scheme organisers and voluntary groups.
The CSO discussed the groups she would be working with including Community Places and local community groups, RDP village projects and the Causeway Volunteer Centre.  She also identified partnership projects to promote Community Development.

She stated that she would also be ensuring the effective running of the Community Centres in Mosside and Bushmills and promote a programme of activities in addition to user group led activities.

The CSO stated that the advice provision would continue with the Service Level Agreement with Causeway Citizens Advice Bureau (CAB).

Councillor McConaghy thanked the CSO for her presentation and invited member’s questions.

Councillor M Black congratulated the CSO on her comprehensive presentation and all her hard work.

Councillor Newcombe agreed with these comments and stated that the work of CAB in the area was vitally important to support especially in these financial times.

Councillor P McShane congratulated the officer on her work in the community.  He informed members that the detail in the report indicated the amount of work the officer undertook in the community.
Councillor Harding agreed with these comments and also congratulated Causeway CAB for their achievement in the Quality of Advice and Organisational Audit.  She also asked if there was anything which could be done for the organisation Good Morning Ballycastle.
The CSO stated that she was supportive of the organisation but that the difficulty with the grants was trying to open these up to as many applications as possible but due to criteria and the amount of applications they could not help everyone.  She informed members that she had written to the group to explain the situation and that she would also be happy to support them in helping with making any applications they wished to proceed with.

The HDS stated that the Rotary Club had recently run a very successful event in aid of Good Morning Ballycastle.  She stated that it was unfortunate but that Council could not foot the bill for the running costs of every voluntary organisation.

Councillor Graham expressed his disappointment at Council not being able to help.
Councillor McIlroy thanked the CSO for the presentation and stated that it made him appreciate the good work being carried out in the Community.
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor C McShane agreed with these comments and stated that it was difficult to do justice to the work going on in the community and she congratulated those involved in the community.

Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That Council approve the Community Services Action Plan for the 2011/2012 year.”

Community Small Grant Applications 
The HDS stated that applications had been received for a Community Small Grant from; Ballycastle & District Over 55’s Club and The Glens Social Club
She informed members that the applications met criteria and recommended approval.

This was agreed.
Request By Mosside Development Group For Use Of Mosside Community Centre, Playing Fields And Car Park For Mosside Fun Day, 28 May 2011

Following discussion, it was agreed that Mosside Development Group be permitted to hold a Fun Day on Saturday 28th May 2011 with use of the Community Centre, playing fields and grounds for the event. 
New Hospital Campaign Group – Request For Funding

The HDS stated that the New Hospital Campaign Group (NHCG), who were instrumental in the founding of the Causeway Hospital, were fundraising to commission a piece of art to celebrate the tenth anniversary of the opening of the Causeway Hospital.
She informed members that the NHCG had approached the three councils who were involved in the original campaign, Moyle District Council, Ballymoney Borough Council and Coleraine Borough Council, to request a contribution towards this project. She stated that the CEO's from Ballymoney Borough Council and Coleraine Borough Council were proposing £200-300 and were approaching their respective councils. She informed members that the NHCG had requested that Moyle District Council also consider contributing around £200- £300, as Moyle were one of the councils involved in the original campaign.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,


“That Council contribute £300.”

Councillor C McShane stated that Coleraine was a much larger Council and informed members that she felt that £300 was too much.

Councillor Graham withdrew his proposal.

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Council contribute £100.”

Addendum
Good Relations Grant Application 


The HDS stated that the Bushmills Peace Group had applied for a Good Relations grant towards the cost of a trip to Downpatrick Centre and Cathedral. 

The HDS stated that the application met criteria C, D and F and recommended approval.

This was agreed.

Community Festivals Fund 2011-12 – Recommendations from 
Community Grants Assessment Panel for allocation of funding.

The HDS stated that eleven applications were received by the closing date of 4pm on Friday 1st April. She informed members that the Community Grants Assessment Panel met to assess the applications for the Community Festivals Fund on 12th and 15th April. The HDS stated that it was recommended that of the £24,900 budget, £15,000 should be set aside for Large Festivals and £9,900 for Small Festivals. 

The recommended allocation was presented to Council.
Rural Summer Schemes Grants 2011 - Recommendations from 
Community Grants Assessment Panel for allocation of funding.

The HDS stated that four applications were received within the closing date of 4pm on Friday 1st April. She informed members that the Community Grants Assessment Panel met to assess the applications for the Summer Schemes Grants on 12thApril. The recommended allocation of funding was presented to Council.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That Council approve the recommendations of the Community Grants Assessment Panel for allocation of the Community Festivals Fund Grant, and the Rural Summer Schemes Grant”

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Development Services Report and Addendum be adopted.”
11/08:09
TURF CUTTING IN THE MOYLE AREA


(Requested by Councillor Blaney)


This item was dealt with.
11/08:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES

There were no Conferences and Courses for discussion.

11/08:11 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 

and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

There were no Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
11/08:12
Sealing of Documents

After discussion,



Councillor M Black proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,



“That the Tattooing Byelaws 2011 be signed and sealed.”
11/08:13
Correspondence

Motion from Thurles Town Council regarding the murder of Ronan Kerr

This letter was noted.


Councillor McConaghy stated that he agreed with these sentiments.
The meeting concluded at 8:50pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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18th April 2011

